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MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 7TH FEBRUARY 2018 AT 7.30PM AT NORTON VILLAGE HALL, NORTON. GLOS.
Present:  Cllr. J. Arkell (Chair), Cllr. P. Harvey, Cllr Hooton, Cllr. M. Chandler, Cllr. C. Withers.
In attendance:  K. Tilling (Parish Clerk), Cllr D. Waters (TBC) and 26 members of the public and Parish Council representatives from Deerhurst and Apperley, Norton and Elmstone Hardwicke.
1. Apologies: Mr K. Annis (RFO), Cllr. Awford
2. Declarations of interest:   
Pursuant to the adoption by the Parish Council on 14th November 2012 of Leigh Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, effective from 14th November 2012 and set out in the minutes of 14th November 2012, Parish Councillors are invited to declare any interest they may have in the business set out on the agenda to which the approved Code applies. The following declaration was made: Cllr P. Hooton lives in a neighbouring property to planning application 18/00057/FUL – land near Wharf Office, The Wharf, Coombe Hill.  Cllr Hooton confirmed he would not speak at the meeting nor take part in any vote.

3. Minutes of the last meeting: 
     The minutes of the last Full Parish Council meeting on 8th November 2017 and Additional 
     Parish Council meeting on 13th December were approved. One minor alteration – the grit bin

     is outside the house belonging to Mr Poulton. Minutes corrected.
     Proposed by Cllr Wiltshire, seconded Cllr Hooton, and carried unanimously. 
    8. Update on the Neighbourhood Development Plan:

    Colin Withers gave a brief introduction to the NDP. It’s a long process that has evolved following the various meetings over the past 15/18 months to which all Parishioners have been invited to attend. The draft document has just been submitted to the relevant office at TBC to be reviewed. The process has looked at where housing developments would be best suited and the types of development that would see support from the parish. It has also looked at infrastructure requirements such as schools, health, highways etc.  The JCS has now been agreed – a joint process between Cheltenham, Tewkesbury and Gloucester – looking at planning but also the wider picture of infrastructure.  The Tewkesbury Plan is still a ‘work in progress’ document and is the next tier down in the planning process. The local parish plan is the last and much focused plan. The Parish has been working on the suggested guidelines of 18 houses in Coombe Hill and the NDP has been based upon this figure. It has become accepted that the Parish, and more specifically Coombe Hill, would see a small development together with individual applications from parishioners in the wider parish. The NDP group are now looking for people to read the draft document and makes comments on it. People were reminded that this document is only in draft form and is therefore considered as an evolving or emerging document.
The document recommends that a development should not be more than 20 dwellings in total, with no street lighting, each house has parking for 2 to 4 cars (space for residents and visitors), not more than 2 storeys high and ensure that the village feel is retained at all cost.  Currently two sites have been identified for this larger scale development and the Parish Council with the aid of the emerging NDP document and housing survey and parish survey have a preferred location.

4. To discuss planning applications and consider responses for the following:

17/01337/OUT – Land off A38 Part Parcel 0120, Tewkesbury Road, Coombe Hill. Outline application for up to 40 dwellings, associated infrastructure, ancillary facilities, open space and landscaping with vehicular and pedestrian access from A38. All matters (Access, Appearance, Landscaping, Layout and Scale) reserved for future consideration.
This is a joint application from Robert Hitchins and Bovis Homes Limited with a proposal of 40 dwellings –sizes and designs not specified. The following comments were recorded:
Many of the drawings/ supporting documents are based on the site containing 100 houses so therefore it is safe to assume that this is ‘phase one’ of the master plan. The houses look crammed in and there is insufficient parking.
The design and location of the suggested 40 dwellings is totally disproportionate to the size of the existing village/community at Coombe Hill and therefore not appropriate. To double the size of Coombe Hill will totally destroy the very character of the village that people would like to move into. This number of houses is a step too far.
Existing houses are all very individual and unique – a housing estate will stand out/look so out of place.

During early discussions of the Service Village Forum it was established that there were 39 dwellings at Coombe Hill – this has grown by 2 since then.

It is linear development along the A38 and therefore any ‘estate’ type development will not be in keeping with Coombe Hill or the wider parish.

In a report commission by TBC as part of the JCS/Service Village process, it was stated that 20 houses per hectare would be considered low density housing, with high density being calculated as 30 houses per hectare. This current proposal suggests 32 houses per hectare making it an even higher density per hectare than that acceptable to TBC and not in keeping with a rural site.

The visual impact of the site is major and highlighted as such in a TBC report.

It was pointed out that this is the largest scale building project in this area since the Coombe Hill Canal opened in 1796. Houses have only been single builds between then and now.
Concerns over surface run off water and the lack of mains sewers for the whole parish. The Leigh Brook means that the road floods by The Bellows due to the small culvert under the A4019.

Following the recent adoption of the JCS plan it was felt that planners show little regard for areas where flooding is well documented.

There has been no/little reference to the wet ditch at the bottom of the field near the SUDs area. Local knowledge (and photos) confirms that this area floods on an annual basis and is no place for a drainage pond.

Questions were asked about where the water from the SUDs will go. The ditch (Morris Brook) at the side of the field has water in it permanently so there is not room for the run off and foul water from a proposed 40 houses higher up the bank.  The house on the other side of the ditch, The Bellows, is not happy about the settlement pond being near to their house. The owners of The Bellows believe there is no mention of their house is any of the supporting documents.

Local knowledge dictates that the area does flood and that this information needs correcting on the EA map. The EA are responsible for flood protection.
Another resident of Coombe Hill, whose land floods when the Leigh Brook over flows suggests that this will become more as the volume of water increases due to the extra run off from the other side of the road. Flooding in this area is exascerbated by the small size of the culvert under the A4019 and its current raised position. There is no suggestion that this will be upgraded to cope with the additional water volume – extra houses = more surface water.

The SUDs will not cope. The release figures are rather high; Culvert needs enlarging and lowering. Once the drainage system is installed who will maintain it to ensure that everything works as it should do and who will finance any claims in the result of failure.
It was noted that there will be no water harvesting incorporated on the new houses as it is too expensive to install.

Traffic flow at the junction is poor; especially during peak travel times. Submitted traffic reports suggest that traffic data has been averaged and is not considered to be accurate. There is no consideration about additional traffic problems when the motorway is closed and all the resultant traffic has to travel through the Coombe Hill junction. There was a suggestion that the traffic census was done digitally and during a specific quiet period when traffic volume was less than normal. Numerous concerns were noted about additional pollution and traffic volume for those living on or near the Coombe Hill traffic lights. Traffic starts building up from 6.45am and peak evening traffic finishes about 6.30pm. Current traffic problems have been further highlighted by the temporary traffic lights at Coombe Hill caused by the cabling firm.

The application has already been discussed at the recent Deerhurst Apperley parish Council meeting. The Parish Council have objected to the application on the grounds of increased traffic and the resultant issues.

Where will the children go to school – local schools are already oversubscribed and the buses don’t travel in the right directions at the right times to get them to school. More traffic on the roads at peak times.
Suggested to Object on the grounds of ‘Need’. The evolving NDP and housing survey suggest that this number of houses is not needed in this area. The parish wishes to support the local community but not destroy it especially as there are 4500 houses being developed just down the road at Uckington.

It is important that green spaces are preserved. 

The Gloucester, Cheltenham and Tewkesbury JCS policy 2011 to 2031 was adopted on 11th December 2017.  Policy SP2 relates to the distribution of new development … section 5 is specific in relation to Rural Service Centres and Service Villages as identified (Coombe Hill being one of the Service Villages). These will accommodate lower levels of development to be allocated through the Tewkesbury Borough Plan (TBP) and Neighbourhood Plans, proportional to their size and function and also reflecting their proximity and accessibility to Cheltenham and Gloucester and taking into account the environmental, economic and social impacts including existing levels of growth over the plan period. Over the plan period to 2031 the rural service centres will accommodate in the order of 1860 new homes and the service villages will accommodate in the order of 880 new homes. Coombe Hill was recommended to take 18 new homes as part of this process. In the remainder of the rural area, Policy SD10 will apply to proposals for residential development. It was acknowledged in December 2017 that approximately 2/3rd’s of the development has already been delivered or committed; the remainder will be allocated through the TBP and Neighbourhood Plans. It was suggested that there was no urgent ‘need’ for any more housing within the Service Villages.
It was also noted that the current 5 year rolling housing supply has been met which just reinforces the lack of housing ‘need’.

It was resolved that the Parish Council, after hearing the views of the parishioners, were unanimous in the objection of the planning application details currently submitted. Residents were reminded to write, email or get on the planning portal to register comments as soon as possible.

17/01324/PDAD – Former dairy building, opposite 1. Orchard Nook, The Leigh.  Prior approval for the conversion of former dairy building to single dwelling and associated works.
This application seeks permission to convert a disused farm building into a small one bedroomed self-contained building suitable for visiting family and/or a live in carer when the current occupants needs change in the future.

This type to conversion into a dwelling fits with the emerging NDP document. The access is already there and the building is not being excessively altered. The Parish Council suggests that clarification is required on the foul drainage. Will this have a new system and if so where will it drain to. If it is to use the existing system this is located on the other side of the road.
It was resolved that there were no objections in principle once the drainage was clarified.

18/ 00057/FUL – Land near Wharf Office, The Wharf, Coombe Hill.  Erection of 1. No. detached dwelling house.
The proposal to build a single dwelling fits largely within the emerging NDP for the parish as it is considered in filling. However, the emerging NDP explains that infill should not severely affect other people’s views and access.
The size of the proposal was not considered to be appropriate for the plot and also the existing cluster of houses. The flood bund is not in keeping with the immediate surroundings but was built as a necessity for protecting the houses from flooding. The style of the new dwelling is too modern and does not complement the existing 18th century dwellings initially built when the canal was constructed in the late 1700’s. 
The house size makes it tight on the plot. Was there sufficient space left for car parking and what is the impact on the ‘rights of access’ to other residents?

The emerging NDP makes reference to house heights – limiting houses to 2 storeys. The house design has dormer windows in the attic space giving rise to concerns for an additional floor within this space in addition to bedrooms on the first floor.

The owners were asked to clarify where the foul water was going to drain to. There are numerous soakaways within a short distance.
It was noted that there is an easement on the proposed plot – there is someone else’s septic tank on this site. There is an existing issue of water pollution within the Wharf. Grey water seeps down to the lower ground – there is evidence of it going into the culvert in the flood bund and further evidence of pollution in the canal basin. Before any new drainage systems are permitted this problem needs to be addressed.
The speed limit on the lane needs to be confirmed. The lack of any speed sign suggests it could be a 60 mph and therefore there are specific guidelines for visibility splays for roads of this limit. GCC highways have standing guidelines for this information. No traffic speed survey has been conducted.

There is a PROW across the site – Leigh Footlpath 2 (ALH2). There are 8 other residents that use the access and development will have an impact on the route through to other dwellings. It is possible to apply to close or divert a foot path. There is a cost attached to this. This is handled by GCC Prow/Amey in Shire Hall.
It was suggested that the applicants might consider altering the character and density of the application to bring it more in keeping with the existing community at the Wharf.
Having been put to the vote, 3 councillors recommended refusal and 1 abstained (and one was not able to vote to the declaration of interest) It was resolved that the Parish Council would therefore recommend refusal on the current proposal.
Updates to previous applications:

15/00752/FUL Leigh Court: Construction of three new poultry units for up to 155000 birds, feed bins, new access road, landscaping (including associated hard surfacing, flood mitigation works. This application was refused on 3rd January 2018 and the detailed reasons for refusal can be found on the TBC planning portal and the parish website.
17/01065/FUL – 2 Walton Grange, Tewkesbury Road, Coombe Hill, Glos – single storey side and rear extension. This application was permitted on 29th November 2017. Full details can be found on the TBC planning portal and the parish website.
5. District and County Councillors’ reports:
Cllr Waters gave a brief report on behalf of Cllr Awford regarding the recent Severn Trent incident before Christmas that saw people without water for more than 24 hours. The system is being reviewed.
 6. To approve the Financial Statement:
Keith Annis had prepared a budget update for the meeting and circulated to all parish councillors. The brief report is seeking confirmation/permission for cheques already issued and permission to issue 4 further cheques in the future – see attached sheet for breakdown. Proposed by Cllr Chandler and seconded by Cllr Harvey and carried unanimously.
Keith has also intimated that he would like to retire as Treasurer at the May AGM so the Parish Council is now looking for a new Responsible Finance Officer (RFO). If you would like to be considered for this post please contact Cllr Arkell in the first instance.

It was also confirmed by the trustees of the Leigh Poor Charities fund, that monies were distributed just before Christmas.

 7. Update on Highways issues:

A brief Highways update was provided by Cllr Hooton.
Ken Preece has been cutting hedges in the Parish.

It is reported that Amey have run out of money which is why the potholes are not being 
repaired.  It has been confirmed that Pancake Lane will not be resurfaced this year as 
promised. It is hoped that money will be found to complete this job in the new financial year.

It has been noted that a number of pavements have been cleared back.

Amey have confirmed that they will not alter the junction by Church Lane. It is down to local 
people to ensure that the sharp bend is negotiated carefully.

The issue of placing stones and pots on grass verges as emerged once more. Cllr Hooton will 
look out the standing advice from GCC/Amey and ask for it to be included in a future 
newsletter once more.
 9.  Report on outside bodies/meetings:

    There was nothing new to report

. 

10. Clerks Report.

Most of the specific items have already been covered during this evening. Work on the website is on-going and reports are being uploaded for public viewing.
The Precept request, as agreed at the December meeting, has been submitted to TBC. The parish Council will be notified of the actual amount awarded in April 2018.

The funding request to the Transparency Fund has been submitted. This is the final year for funding and the last funding date. The parish Council have applied for a modest grant to cover the costs of laptop software, a scanner, website costs for the year and additional funding for transparency related work for the clerk.

The Clerk is asked to respond to the request for details on locations of areas vulnerable to flooding not already covered on the relevant maps. The clerk will liaise with Marilyn Cox at GRCC.
11. Items for future agenda:
Nothing was noted
.
DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS:  
Additional Parish Council Meeting: Wednesday 14th March 2018

The Annual Parish Meeting will be 9th May 2018, 7.30pm at St Catherine’s, the Leigh.
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